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While these two Courts will deal with the 

two tragedies, I feel we must immediately 
examine the whole question of safety in mines 
in relation to management practices, workers' 
training and the arrangements for check and 
inspection as well as the preventive measures 
that can be taken. For this purpose, it is 
proposed to call a conference of 
representatives of mine workers, mine owners 
and experts. To prepare the ground for , this 
conference a Steering Group is being formed  
immediately. 

As the two recent accidents will be the 
subject matter of courts of inquiry, I do not 
propose to mafke any further •comments on 
them. 
___ 

THE BUDGET (RAILWAYS), 
1958-59—GENERAL      DISCUSSION— 

continued. 

SHRI H. N. KUNZRU:    Mr. Deputy Chairman, 
I was dealing with the suggestions made by me 
last year with regard to the reduction of the 
responsibility of the Railway Board, decen-
tralisation, regrouping, etc. when    the House 
adjourned.   I have already said something 
about regrouping  of      the railways but the 
question is so important that I think that it 
requires      a little further examination.   The 
North .Eastern  Railway has    already      been 
divided     into two       administrations. 
Perhaps it has been split up partly for political 
reasons but I think that     the setting up of the  
new North-Eastern Frontier Railway    
administration will 'lead   to   the   development   
of   railway communications in Assam and to 
more •attention being given to its needs in 
respect of      communications.    It      is 
impossible   for   me   to   say off   hand where 
and in what other places bifurcation should 
take place, but the importance of the question        
generally ought to be evident to anyone     who 
considers  the  increase  in  the density of 
traffic that has taken place already, and  the   
difficulties  that  it  is  giving •rise to.    I have 
already referred     to 

this matter, but I should like to place another 
point before the House to enable it to realise 
how vital it is to the efficient working of the 
railways that this matter should be attended to 
without avoidable delay. 

I have already said that there has oeen an 
improvement in the number of miles that a 
wagon moves daily. The daily wagon milage 
in 1956-57 amounted to 47.-7, but the speed 
was only 9 60 miles per hour, which meant 
that a wagon was kept moving for about five 
hours in order to cover 48 miles (dally. 
Formerly a few years ago a wagon moved 
daily only for about 4 hours but the speed 
remained unchanged. But if the average speed 
had not come down, the result would have 
been much better than it is. This shows that 
the wagons are able to move longer because, I 
suppose, the detention in marshalling yards 
has been reduced owing to the efforts made 
during the last two or three years, towards 
remodelling marshalling yards and towards the 
provision in them of certain facilities which 
they lacked, but the advantage gained in this 
way has been virtually counterbalanced by the 
reduction in speed. This shows the importance 
of attending to this matter. 

THE DEPUTY MINISTER OF RAILWAYS 
(SHRI SHAH NAWAZ KHAN): They are carrying 
much heavier loads. 

SHRI H. N. KUNZRU: NO doubt 
you carry heavier loads. The num 
ber of loaded wagons because of the 
traffic available, is now more than it 
was a few years ago. I think that 
in 1956-57 on the broad gauge there 
were 34 loaded wagons as compared 
with 32 in 1-954-55. But if the load is 
heavier, the engines have greater trac- 
traction power. I think that while the 
average traction power of an engine 
', was about 29,143 lbs. in 1954-55, it was 
about     30,600      in      1956-57. If 

the  Railway  Authorities  are  able   to move 
heavier loads, it is not because 
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of operational efficiency, but because of the 
better quality of the engines available now, 
and I have been laying stress so far on 
operational efficiency. If we want to increase 
the speed of the goods trains, i.e., generally 
spaakirgto improve the utilisation of engines, 
then more supervision will be necessary and 
more supervision and greater personal 
attention will be possible only when the 
Railway zones are smaller than they are now. 
There is so much work to be done and it is of 
so responsible a character. It throws so much 
burden on every class of officers that I think it 
will pay the railway authorities to reduce the 
size of the zones so that the efficiency may 
increase and the officers might have a little 
time to think about the mounting complexities 
of the problems that they are faced with. 

The other question that I would like to deal 
with is that of decentralisation. I referred to it 
last year also, because it is very necessary at 
the present time when work is increasing that 
the administration at no level should 'because a 
bottle-neck. Decentralisation is absolutely 
necessary in order that the administration 
might be carried on smoothly. Importance 
might have been attached to certain things in 
the past and centralisation might have been 
brought about in regard to the decisions on 
those questions. But we have now much 
greater things to face and perhaps our officers 
have acquired more experience during the last 
five or six years than they had formerly. They 
may, therefore, be entrusted with greater 
responsibility so that they may be able to do 
their work promptly and the higher authorities 
may not be burdened with work which really 
speaking, should not be done by them. Sir, 
there is much more that can be said on this 
subject, but I should like to pass on now, and 
refer, to just •one more point before I sit down. 

There are many important questions to be 
dealt with, questions to which the Railway 
Minister has referred in his Budget speech, for 
instance, those 
117 R.S.D.—4. 

of ticketless travelling, electrification and so 
on. But I should like to refer only to one 
question, namely, that of the importance of 
having one federation of railway unions at the 
all-India level. I am sorry that another all-India 
Union has now come into existence. But I 
endorse the policy followed by the Railway 
authorities in dealing with these unions. I think 
they have been wise in declining to recognise 
two unions. If there are two unions, Sir, the 
inevitable result of the competition between 
them will be that instead of asking their men to 
attend to their work, work which is vitally 
important in the interest of their country, each 
of them will think of improving its position 
relatively to the other, by calling upon its 
workers to go on strike. I hope, therefore, that 
the Railway authorities will stick to the policy 
that they have followed so long. Pressure will, 
no doubt, be brought to bear on them to 
recognise the new union. I express no opinion. 
Sir, with regard to the importance of the new 
union, nor do I want to cast any reflection on 
the leaders of this union. But I am sure that the 
best interests of the country require that the 
Government should deal with railway labour 
through one union only. If the railway work is 
to be done, if the workers are to recognise their 
responsibility towards their country, it is 
essential that no other union should be 
recognised. The Railway authorities may use 
their good offices to bring about better feelings 
between the two unions, but they should in no 
case, allow themselves to be hustled into a 
recognition of both of them. 

Sir, there are many other questions of 
importance; but I shall have at least one more 
opportunity of dealing with them. I have dealt 
with only those questions that are connected 
with now or that ought to be dealt with at this 
stage and which cannot be dealt with at any 
other stage. I hope the Railway Minister will 
be good enough to let us have his considered 
opinion about the points that I have ventured  
to   place  before  him. 
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Chairman, I am going to raise a point which I 
have been raising here during the last few 
years. But before I do that, I would like to say 
that I agree with the hon. Members who have 
congratulated the Railway Minister on the 
good work that he has shown. If you look at 
the figures, they are rather impressive. You 
will find that we have budgeted for Rs. 407 
crores of receipts and for an expenditure of 
Rs. 293 crores. And after deducting various 
things, we find that he is going to show a 
surplus of Rs. 21 crores. In his speech he.said 
that at present in the current year, there are to 
be 500 miles of new construction and there 
are ' also 800 miles of duplication.. .Out of the 
500 miles of new construction, only 45 miles 
go to the share of the Central Railway. 
Though these are rather good figures, my 
point is entirely different, Some time ago, 
since I came here, I said there is a large and 
very much neglected part of Bombay State, 
namely, the Konkan, t This is a large tract of 
country, thickly populated, comprising the 
two districts of Kolaba and . Ratnagiri with an 
area of about 8,000 sq. miles, from Bombay to 
the borders of Goa. It is about 250. miles long 
and about 25 to 30 miles,broad, in some 
places more and in some others less. But what 
are the, means of communication in this. area? 
There is a single steamship run from Bombay 
to Vengurla— a . taluka of Ratnagiri. But 
during the rainy season, that is to say, from 
June to September, it stops altogether and then 
the only means of communication is the 
bullock-cart and if you are rich enough, a taxi. 
There is also the State transport. That is all. 
And the State transport bus goes on an 
average 12 to 15 miles an hour. 

If we start from Bombay to reach even 
Mahad which is in the Kolaba district, about 
ninety miles as the crow flies, it takes twelve 
hour?. I have trvelled over this route several 
times and so I am not saying anything which 
is not within my experience. If 

you want to go to Ratnagiri, which is just in 
the middle of the Ratnagiri district and is the 
headquarters of that district—it is about 250 
miles from Bombay by road—you will have to 
spend a lot of time. As the crow flies, Mahad 
would be only about 90 miles and Ratnagiri at 
the most 130 miles. You will see how zig-zag 
the whole thing is. In my boyhood, when one 
had to go to Bombay in the rainy season, it 
used to take five to eight days for us to reach 
Bombay. Many of the creeks had no bridges 
and they were often swollen in the rainy sea-
son. Sometimes we had to wait for two or 
three days for the waters to recede. That state 
of things has been improved slightly because 
the State transport is there. Just now, because 
of the Sahyadri, the road has become wider 
but it is a semi-circular thing, instead of a 
straight one. Even in this State transport, there 
is only one bus which plies in a day and it 
carries somewhere from 30 to 40 persons, with 
a lot oi overcrowding. This is the position in 
regard to passenger traffic. As regards goods, 
there is no arrangement. No communication 
whatever is there. If you have enough of 
money, you can travel from Ratnagiri to 
Kolhapur, 82 miles, much of it going up and 
down, and you will require at least six hours, I 
mean, by those taxis which are public convey-
ances and which ply only once a day. The 
result is that conveyance for human beings, 
leaving apart the carriage of goods, is very 
little. In the British days, they once started 
having a Railway line from Bombay to Goa. 
and actual surveys were made. At that time, 
when I was a young man my family property 
was announced in the Gazette as being taken 
over, as acquired, for the purpose of the con-
struction of the railway line. That was long 
ago, about sixty years ago, but the British in 
those days were not concerned as a welfare 
State. Their concern was the welfare and 
interest of their own Empire and so they 
naturally gave up this plan altogether There 
was no military importance, and for their 
commerce and industry they were more 
concerned with the route 
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from Bombay to England and vice versa and 
they were concerned with the whole of India 
and the Bombay port and not with Konkan. I 
requested three years ago the then Minister, 
Shri Lai Bahadur Shastri, to himself go to the 
Ratnagiri district without any paraphernalia, 
patwaris, etc.—they may have the security 
arrangements but in plain clothes—and to see 
for himself how the ordinary people lived 
there. As a matter of fact, I am going to make 
the same request to the present hon. Minister 
to see for himself what the people there feel, 
especially on the days when there is a rough 
sea. Shri Shastri again ordered a resurvey, 
which was made. He said in Parliament two or 
three years ago or a little more that it was a 
very costly business and he adumbrated that 
for a ninety mile stretch, from a station on the 
Central Railway, viz., Diwa, about thirty miles 
or less from Bombay, to Dasgaon near Mahad, 
about six miles, the cost would be about about 
four to five crores of rupees. I am submitting 
this in view of the other very big figures 
provided here. In the second Five Year Plan, 
for the electrification of railways, you have 
provided 75 crores of rupees. That is the sum, 
and about 1062 miles are to be covered; in the 
current year also the Minister is going to spend 
sixteen crores of rupees on electrification, and 
the people of Konkan feel frustrated, they are 
envious of the whole of India. You talk of 
electrification when there will not be any 
coalification for railways, there will be no coal 
trains there; you are talking of doubling the 
lines, about 800 miles or so, when there is not 
even a single line there. If you begin doing 
something, people will feel about it. Let five 
miles be built in one year first of all, and 
people will then feel that 
you are in earnest. As I said earlier, surveys 
were made; they may be lying in the 
pigeonholes somewhere, but my point is that 
every year some sum should be set apart for 
this railway. Konkan is undeveloped. You 
have been a welfare State for the last ten 

year.,, not a State like the one under uie 
.British and, what are you doing for the 
welfare of the 26 lakhs of people, very poor 
and without any means? Even in the field of 
agriculture, there is only one crop ordinarily 
except in very fertile lands. There are also no 
facilities for coming to Bombay and working 
there. See how the people are living in the 
hovels there. Some of you may have gone to 
Bombay and seen the slums there. Out of the 
population of Bombay, about six lakhs are 
from Konkan. They come and work in the 
mills and such places in the city and suppose 
somebody is very ill in their native place, they 
find it very difficult to reach the place. I would 
request both the hon. Minister and the Deputy 
Minister who come from North India, I 
suppose, to just go and visit that district in the 
rainy season. I would ask them to go to 
Mahad, about 150 miles by bus, ninety miles 
as the crow flies, and find out for themselves 
how things are there in the rainy season, when 
it is raining very heavily. They will also find 
as to how the State transport operates. I am not 
asking you to spend ten crores or twenty crores 
of rupees, as you are spending in the case of 
electrification, but spend at least twenty-five 
lakhs every year. If you do that for ten years, 
there will be at least 100 miles or so and some 
part of Konkan will be opened up. So many 
articles are produced there which are useless in 
the rainy season because nothing goes out. The 
best mangoes are produced in June but in June 
there is no steamer communication and the 
graft mangoes, the best in the whole of India 
rot there. We can get a hundred of them for 
two rupees whereas in Bombay they sell for 
Rs. 10 or 12 per dozen. Similar is the case with 
jack fruits. I am talking of what is existing. If 
you have the Koyna Project, then you can have 
good long staple cotton. It is produced there 
but not much. There is good land available but 
water is not, and water will come through this 
project and so, what I am asking the hon. 
Minister and the 
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Deputy Minister to do is to visit the.se parts. 
You might think that there is no plan, but then 
you have to plan for this ar»a. I do not know 
who the Members of the Planning Commission 
are but none of them are from that part of the 
country so far as I can see. My idea is that 
something should be done every year. There 
should be a plan; it may not be an electrified 
line, nor even a double line, but a single metre 
gauge line would do, not even broad gauge. I 
do not think now we are going in for the 
smallest gauge but a metre gauge one would 
do. I am not an elected member and so I am 
not afraid of votes or anything but I am the 
only Member who takes interest in that 
neglected part of our great country and they 
always come to me and ask, "What are you 
doing? You must raise your voice for us." I 
raise my voice every year but it is a voice in 
the wilderness. I hope that in the new regime, 
after a year or two, if not in this year's Budget, 
at least in the next Budget, some amount 
would be set apart. Let it be even one crore 
which would mean at least 25 miles, if not 
more, of railway line.   That is my request. 

I do not want to say anything except what 
has been already said by so many people. I 
request both the Minister and the Deputy 
Minister to go there, particularly in the rainy 
season, if possible and, if not, at least in the 
summer, and see for themselves how those 
people are faring there. It is said by the great 
poet that another's dukh is quite sheetal. That 
is what our great poet Kalidas says: 

Even
 
if a man is in great pains and trouble, 

other say, "What is the suffering? He can bear 
it. He can bear his Cross." Don't do it. You are 
the Ministers of a Welfare State and you must 
look to the welfare of not only this and that 
part but of the whole  country. 
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Railway Ministry deserves our congratulations 
for having presented us a very interesting 
report and also for having presented us a 
surplus budget. Like an oasis in the desert, in 
these days of economic crisis, new taxation 
and deficit budgeting, the railway budget gives 
us a great relief. The railways have done very 
well in the past years and particularly in the 
last year. We have been able to introduce more 
passenger trains; we have been able to 
manufacture most of the locomotives and 
wagons that are necessary for the railways; we 
have been able to carry more goods; we have 
been able to lessen the bottle-necks that were 
the main headaches of the transport system of 
this country, and we have to a great extent 
improved the efficiency of the railways. But 
still I am sure that the Railway Ministry will 
not be resting on its laurels, but still go to 
increase the efficiency of the railways, as it 
has done in the past. Going through the 
figures, we have done about 118 million 
passenger miles. We have done three million 
miles more than that of last year. But there has 
been some lack of improvement in various 
spheres and I wish the Railway Ministry will 
look into it with greater concern. 

First, I will come to the question of the 
punctuality of the trains. It has been a matter 
of great regret that the passenger trains have 
not maintained that amount of punctuality that 
they were doing in the past. The position in 
1951-52, 1952-53 and 1953-54 was very good 
and we have considerably lessened the 
percentage of punctuality in the past year. It 
has come down by nearly 6 to 7 per cent. 
There is also a little snag about it. In the past 
year, I think, the Railway Ministry has 
increased the running time of most of the 
trains by one or two hours, on an ad hoc basis. 
Without even going into detailed consi-
derations they have simply increased the time 
by one or two hours; and taking that into 
consideration, if we have to still say that there 
is 6 or 7 

per cent drop, I think it requires further 
consideration and careful attention. If the one 
or two hours that have been additionally given 
to the running of the trains are taken away, I 
think the percentage of the punctuality of the 
trains will come to 65 or 66 per cent—not 74. 
So, it is a matter of great concern to all of us 
and the Railway Board should concentrate on 
this point and do something to see that the 
trains more or less arrive punctually all time. 
In this respect I would like to point out one 
factor for the railway administration to 
consider. There have been a few trains, quite a 
number of them, which are chronically late for 
the past one year or two years. I know, for 
example, that there are certain passenger trains 
which have not come at the correct time at the 
stations for the past one year or one and a half 
years. There may be very good reasons for 
their not coming in time. But I would like the 
Railway Board to concentrate-its attention on 
those trains, find out the reasons and find out 
the remedies for them also. Because if most of 
the people get into the habit of thinking that 
particular passenger trains come late, it is a 
matter of great reflection on our policy and our 
administration. And I hope the Railway Board 
will take this aspect into serious consideration 
and remedy the situation. I am not unaware of 
the fact that there are so many handicaps for 
the railway administration. During last year, 
due to the series of accidents on the railways, 
the people raised a hue and cry, and the 
railways have become not only cautious that 
was necessary, but more cautious than was 
necessary. They reduced the speed' limits; they 
put all sorts of restrictions on the track and as 
such the punctuality of the trains has been 
greatly affected. But those points will be able 
to carry conviction with persons like me who 
are connected with the railways. But most of 
the people may not know the reason why 
passenger trains are not coming in time. So, if 
the administration is able to look into all these 
aspects, it will not be very difficult for the 
administration to see 
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[Shri T. S. Pattabiraman.J that not only the 
trains come punctually but also the reputation 
will be kept up. 

Similarly, there is the problem of 
locomotive utilization. A glance at the figures 
of the past few years will show that the 
utilization of locomotives has not been 
progressively on the increase. In 1954-55 it 
was 166 engine miles per day (steam). In 
1955-56 it was 164; in 1956-57 it was 165. 
Similarly, for metre gauge it was 128 miles for 
1954-55; 128 in 1955-56; and 129 in 1956-57. 
Though it looks all right and constant for all 
these three years, we should not forget the fact 
that a larger number of new locomotives have 
been put on the line and there are increased 
facilities in the workshops for carrying out 
POH and other repairs. If, in spite of all these 
things, the mileage remains constant, I would 
like to know why it has not been made use of 
in a much better way and ;the mileage has not 
been increased. 

Similarly, the wagon miles per day is also 
progressively on the decline practically in 
spite of the fact that the percentage of new 
locomotives and wagons has been on the 
increase. In regard to a number of bottle-necks 
such as the marshalling yards and the break of 
gauge points—there has been considerable 
improvement. Marshalling yards have been 
realigned and remodelled and greater facilities 
have been given. In spite of all these things the 
wagon miles per wagon day remain at 47 • 7. 
In the metre gauge it is a matter of great regret 
that it has come down from 29-1 miles in 
1948-49 to 28-7. These are certain aspects 
which the Railway Board will have to look 
into and see that our efficiency increases. 

Similarly, regarding the speed of goods 
train it was 12 miles per day and it has come 
down to 10 miles recently. These things will 
have to be gone into and I think the Railway 
administration will take into consideration all 
these things and see that 

tne   locomotives,   wagons  and     other 
tnings are put to greater use. 

There is one other disturbing feature in the 
speech of the Railway Minister! Out of a total 
of nearly 33,000 miles of route mileage, about 
8,000 miles are still in arrears in regard to 
track renewal and will recur. This is a great 
danger. There is a lot to be said about this. 
Last year also I pointed out that this is a 
serious thing to be considered. Most of the 
small accidents, minor accidents, and even 
some of the major accidents are due to the lack 
of proper maintenance of these tracks and lack 
of repairs. I can understand the anxiety of the 
Railway Board that they are not able to do 
much better because of the lack of materials 
such as sleepers and other things. I am very 
happy to know that the Railway Minister has 
pointed out that in the coming year or in the 
next year most of the orders that we have 
placed abroad for the iron materials and the 
cast iron sleepers will be complied with and 
that the position will be considerably better. 
But still I feel that the fact that one-third of the 
entire mileage is in track renewal arrears is a 
matter for serious consideration and I wish the 
Railway Board will give top priority to this 
and see that the repairs are carried out. In this 
context I would like to submit to the Railway 
Board and the administration to examine 
whether it is necessary for us to wait for the 
cast iron sleepers or for the wooden sleepers 
indefinitely. I understand that already an 
experiment has been made with concrete 
sleepers. On certain lines concrete sleepers 
have been provided and they are giving 
satisfactory service. I think the position of 
cement is today easy and that the Government 
of India is already contemplating export of 
cement to foreign countries. So, when the 
position of cement is a bit easier and when the 
Hindustan Housing Factory can give us the 
required cement sleepers, concrete sleepers. I 
would request the Railway Board and the 
technical people also to examine whether it 
will not be possible for us to go on increasing 
the use of these concrete sleepers. 
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Another factor of which we can be really 
proud is the performance of the Chittaranjan 
Locomotive Works. Whatever may be said of 
the private sector, whatever    may    be    the   
allegations against the    private   sector, I do 
not think anybody inside this    House or 
outside  this  House  has    anything to complain 
about    the    working or the successful manner 
in which the Chittaranjan Locomotive Factory 
is functioning  for  the past few years.      It has 
not only    exceeded    expectations but the 
quality of the engines seems to compare very 
favourably with that of the foreign countries, 
and the prices also, I am told, are very 
favourable. It is a good thing that the 
Chittaranjan Locomotive Factory is able to 
produce more than 120 locomotives per year 
and it is expected that before long it will be  
able  to  manufacture  150  locomotives.      I  
am  sure  that     within  the completion  of  the  
Second Five Year Plan   the  Chittaranjan    
Factory  will enable us to become self-
sufficient in the production of locomotives for 
the broad gauge in this country.   But this 
cannot be said, Sir, of the production of    metre    
gauge    engines,    I    mean TELCO.      I find 
that there has been very  little progress,     
rather there is stagnation, in    the    quality    
and the quantity of the engines that are pro-
duced in TELCO.     It is said that we are giving 
a lot of subsidies to TELCO, that we are 
investing so much money in TELCO;     still the 
progress is very slow and our expectation is 
very low. As a matter of fact the old engines, 
the unserviceable engines are greater in metre 
gauge, and efficiency and performance in  the  
metre gauge     have been seriously affected 
because of lack of  enough    supply    of    
metre  gauge engines.     But still the TELCO 
are not able to give more than 60 engines—I 
am told that it is 60—and no one can say when 
they will be able to give us 100.     A factory 
which was established only recently is able to    
give 120 to 150, but it is surprising that in spite 
of  all the subsidies we will be able to     get    
only  60    engines  from  the TELCO.      I 
wish, Sir, that the Railway  administration  goes  
through the question carefully and finds out 
whe- 

ther this sort of lack of improvement in the 
TELCO will seriously handicap our 
programme of expansion of the railways in the 
coming year and also whether it will make us 
completely dependent on foreign sources for 
the import of metre gauge engines. I would 
also suggest to them to find out whether it is in 
the public interest to take over the TELCO so 
that our requirements could be met by them. 
We need not be unnecessarily waiting, we 
need not unnecessarily depend upon the 
TELCO to improve their position themselves. 
If they cannot improve, Sir, the nation cannot 
afford to wait for long. The Railway Board 
will be well advised, and I am sure that most 
of the Members and almost the entire public 
will be with them, in taking over its 
administration, in taking over the management 
of TELCO, and meeting our requirements in 
the metre gauge line from'the TELCO. I think 
the Railway Minister will give consideration to 
this question also. 

Sir, I am very happy to note that the 
Railway Ministry have decided to have a 
component manufacturing workshop at 
Banaras. When I was a member of the 
Accident Review Committee, we were 
informed by many of the loco shed people that 
the engines have to stand idle in the loco sheds 
and in the workshop for a number of days, 
more than the justified period, because they 
did not receive the necessary spare parts and 
components. I think the position will improve 
if and when the factory begins production. I 
think there will be plenty of components and 
spare parts that will be made available for the 
locomotives and that the inordinate delay that 
is being caused by the lack of spare parts 
which makes the engine remain idle in the 
workshop and in the loco shed, will be 
removed and the engine will be able to come 
back to service very soon. I am sure that 
without further delay the workshop will go 
into production and also that it will be able to 
supply all the needs of our Railways. Simi-
larly, Sir, I wonder whether there is 
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[Shri T. S. Pattabiraman.] any proposal for 
the manufacture of components for metre 
gauge locomotives also. I wonder whether the 
TELCO are having this also side by side along 
with the question of expansion, and if that is 
not so, I wish the Government give 
consideration to this question and see that 
another component manufacturing unit is set 
up for the metre gauge. 

Sir, I have come almost to the end of my 
speech and I would like to point out only one 
fact. It is a great omission —and I can 
understand the reason for it—that this report 
for the year does not contain any mention of 
new lines except those that are necessarily 
connected with great projects like the steel 
project. I would like to submit what the 
Railway Minister said during the last year and 
the previous year. He said that plans for the 
construction of new lines have been dropped 
for lack of money and because of the pruning 
of the Plan and reduction of allotment by the 
Planning Commission, and the Railway 
Minister gave an assurance that if and when 
they are able to get the necessary amount, if 
they can get sufficient loan from outside 
through the World Bank or" the United States 
Government, they will be able to take into 
consideration the construction of new lines. 
Sir, one of such lines is the most important 
Salem-Bangalore line. I have been submitting 
periodically and I again submit that it is not a 
question of a new line, it is only restoration of 
a dismantled line. I think throughout India all 
the lines that have been dismantled during the 
war have been restored except the Salem-
Bangalore line. At that time they took away 
Morappur- Hosur and Krishnagiri-Tiruppattur 
lines. Instead of these two lines we are asking 
one line to be replaced. It is a matter of great 
regret that though the Railway Ministry and 
the Board have been very sympathetic to our 
aspirations, yet nothing concrete has turned 
out. There have been many investigations, and 
I think the final investigation is over and the 
engineering survey has been 

completed, every survey has been completed. I 
think only the sanction of the Railway 
Ministry is required for carrying out the plan. I 
think with the help that is being expected from 
foreign countries the Railway Ministry will 
give this top priority, will see that the 
Bangalore-Salem line is taken not as a new 
line but as restoration of a dismantled line. We 
will be happy if that line is taken up before the 
close of this year itself. 

There is another line which has been 
necessitated by States Reorganisation, that is 
Thirunelveli-Cape Comorin. It is only 56 
miles and it has been necessitated because of 
States Reorganisation and because of the 
linking of Cape Comorin with the State of 
Madras. Thirunelveli is the nearest place for 
them to come to proceed to Madras, and this 
railway line is absolutely necessary. I am sure 
this will also be considered by the Railway 
Ministry. 

Sir, there are certain other points on which I 
do not want to speak, but I would like to 
congratulate the Minister for the excellent 
policy with regard to catering. Whatever may 
be said about that, it is an accepted fact that 
the catering has improved, that the public are 
satisfied and that the public are very happy 
over it. There may be some people who are not 
in agreement with me, but I can say that the 
standard has improved and we get more 
courteous service and better service. There 
may be defects, everything has some defect, 
nothing is perfect. After all the defects are the 
minimum in the railway catering, not in 
private catering. We have thousands of 
grievances against private catering. We have 
to pay heavily, we do not get good service, we 
do not get good food. Whatever may be said, 
all these have been minimised and the public 
are really satisfied with the departmental 
catering. Even though they sustain a little loss, 
it is good to have a public undertaking like this 
because it is a question of the food of many 
millions of passengers who travel by    trains    
in    this 
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country, and I am sure there will be no 
deviation from this policy. 

Sir, I would like to conclude by saying one 
or two things about the Southern Railways. 
With the taking ov«r by Government of the 
Railways from the District Boards and settling 
accounts with them, the Mettur Railway 
deserves to be improved. 'The Salem-Mettur 
line has been neglected for the past so many 
years, and whenever we tried to represent 
about this, it was said that there was an 
agreement between the Madras Government 
and the Salem District Board and that 
whatever expenditure had been incurred 
required to be adjusted, and there was a lot of 
other difficulties. Now these have been 
removed, and Mettur deserves to be 
remodelled and put on a better basis. It is not 
only one of the most important places for 
industries. it has also a dam and a hydro-
electric scheme. It has become a tourists' 
paradise for many thousands of people, and 
students come and go from that place every 
day. Now there is only a shed there. Whatever 
the conditions might have been in 1927 for the 
construction of such a small shed, times have 
changed and its importance now is greater. I 
would ask the Railway Board to reorganise 
and remodel the Mettur Dam station and give 
the tourists  and  others  all  facilities. 

Similarly, Sir, there is one pilgrimage 
centre in the Southern Railway, namely Palni. 
There, five thousand passengers daily come 
and go. and the net income for the Railway 
from this centre is next only to Madras 
Egmore in the whole of the Southern Railway. 
The place is desolate, it has very little 
amenities, it has very little shelter, and there is 
a lot to be said about the management of 
things. I request the Railway Minister to give 
top priority to this place which gives them a 
lot of revenue. The thousands a.nd thousands 
of passengers who come there have to stand in 
rain and sun and they are put to a lot of 
difficulty. The issue •of tickets through 
various gates is not 

at all satisfactory. When the Railway Board 
are getting a lot of income from this station, 
they will be justified in having a good railway 
station for Palni, and I think that will also 
receive the consideration of the Government. 

With these few remarks I congratulate the 
Railway Ministry for the excellent manner in 
which they have conducted the administration 
in the past year, and I am sure they will have 
all the co-operation from the Members.   
Thank you very much, Sir. 

SHRI JASWANT SINGH (Rajasthan): Mr. 
Deputy Chairman, I have listened with 
interest to the speeches made by the Members 
from all sides. Practically every hon. Member 
has congratulated the hon. Minister for 
Railways on his stewardship in the Railway 
Ministry. Every Member started with 
congratulations. But practically every Member 
has given a list of grievances which are 
outstanding against the Ministry for a number 
of years and in regard to which nothing has 
been done so far. So I do not know what value 
these congratulations can carry to encourage 
the Railway Ministry to push ahead with the 
onerous work that lies ahead of them. As one 
Member after the other was speaking and 
congratulating the hon. Minister. I had been 
noting the points on which the hon. Minister 
and the Railway Ministry were being 
congratulated. 

Sir, it has been said that the accidents are on 
the increase since the present Minister has 
taken over the charge of this portfolio, and it 
is a fact that hardly any month passe? when 
there is no serious accident or other. Again, 
Sir, the hon. Members have stated that the 
thefts and the loss of property are also on the 
increase in the Railways. Then there is that 
usual complaint about overcrowding in the 
trains. Then it has been stated that ticketless 
travel is on the increase. It has also been 
complained that departmental catering 
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[Shri Jaswant Singh.] has proved a failure 
and it is deterio-nating in spite of the fact that 
the previous speaker has eulogised it to the 
maximum extent. Again, Sir, it has been 
complained that bribery and corruption are on 
the increase and the insanitary conditions in 
the trains and on the stations are on the 
increase, and it is a common feature that trains 
are running late, and so on and so forth. Sir, 
the other day, the hon. Deputy Minister stated 
in this House that they deputed incognito a 
number of senior officers on the Railways who 
travelled thousands of miles and after great 
research work they also came practically to the 
same conclusion as I have now stated. 
Therefore, Sir, I do not know what these 
tributes really mean when they have so 
lavishly been showered on our Railway 
Minister and the Railway Ministry as a whole. 
Of course, the hon. Members have stated—and 
that goes to their credit—that some good 
things have no doubt been done, because good 
revenues have been shown this year and the 
mileage has been increased. We are running 
the second year of our Second Five-Year Plan 
and so much money is being spent by the 
Government on Railways, and therefore these 
things are bound to occur and that is quite 
natural. But there is no improvement 
whatsoever in regard to the complaints which 
have been made year after year, and no 
improvement seems to have been made in 
regard to the large number of items which 
have been listed by the different hon. 
Members and which, in a summary form. I 
have already put before the House. 

Now, Sir, coming to the Budget itself, it is a 
matter of satisfaction and the general public 
has noted with relief that the Budget contains 
no proposals for enhancement of passenger 
fares and freight rates. It may be that this 
relief may be a bit premature, because the 
Railway Freight structure Enquiry 
Committees Report Is before the Ministry, as 
stated by the hon. Minister himself in his 
speech, for nearly a year now, and he 

also stated in his speech that before long a 
decision will be reached and the 
recommendations will be implemented, and if 
these recommendations are implemented, 
increased freight charges will have to be 
levied, and I do not know how far the people 
will be in a position to bear this burden any 
longer. 

Sir, there has been a general complaint in 
regard to lack of control on expenditure by the 
Ministry. Experience of the first two years of 
the present Plan proves this. The actuals for 
1956-57 show an increase of Rs. 5 crores in 
ordinary working expenses over the revised 
estimate, and there is also a shortfall of Rs. 25 
crores in gross receipts. Again, Sir, the 
ordinary working expenses for 1957-58 rose 
above the Budget estimates by Rs. 15'3 crores. 
It is granted that some unforeseen expenditure 
had to be incurred by the Ministry as a result 
of the recommendations of the Pay Com-
mission e.g., the interim relief granted as a 
result of the recommendations of the Pay 
Commission and higher charges for repairs, 
maintenance etc. But these ordinarily should 
be offset by the higher earnings from 
additional traffic. But the fact remains that 
during the last two years of the Second Five-
Year Plan the expenses have exceeded the 
Budget estimates as well as the revised 
estimates as shown by me. The current Budget 
proposals show that there is a surplus of Rs. 27 
crores. But the lesson of the first two years 
again does not inspire any confidence that this 
surplus Budget would result in a real budget at 
the end of the year. The net surplus of Rs. 27 
crores was reduced to Rs. 20 crores as between 
the revised and actual figures of 1956-57. In 
the year 1957-58 the decline has been more 
steep, from Rs. 31 crores in the Budget to Rs. 
22 crores in the revised estimates budget. 
Therefore it cannot be said with certainty that 
the surplus of Rs. 27 crores that has been 
shown in the Budget will stand good at the end 
of the year. 
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Similarly, Sir, with regard to the 

Development Fund, it has been a convention 
for some years now that the net surplus is 
allocated to the Development Fund every year. 
Also we see from the very nature of this 
Development Fund that heavy withdrawals are 
made from year to year. In the current year 
and in the budget year, the rate of withdrawals 
is faster than that of the appropriations with 
the result that the net accretions are negligible. 
The balance to the credit of this fund will be 
reduced from Rs. 13 crores at the beginning of 
the Second Five Year Plan to a mere Rs. 68 
lakhs at the end of 1958-59. The utility of this 
for the immediate future will thus be limited. 

Then in regard to the Depreciatiorii Reserve 
Fund, it also discloses a heavy draft on it, 
reducing it from Rs. 104 crores to Rs. 73 
crores, though annual allocations are made at 
the rate of Rs. 45 crores. It is undoubtedly true 
that the Depreciation Reserve Fund has its 
own advantage in so much as it helps to keep 
down over-capitalisation. 

Then, with the capital at charge increasing, 
the liability to pay dividend to the General 
Revenues is rising by more than Rs. 5 crores 
every year, and if this increase continues, after 
a few years probably will be very great strain 
on the railways to Day  this     dividend  to    
the    General 
Revenues. 

* 
With these general remarks, whether the 

rosy picture that has been painted in the 
Budget will actually hold good is a matter of 
speculation, and we cannot definitely say as to 
how far our expectations will be fulfilled 
during the course of the year. 

Now. I would like to say a few things in 
regard to the grievances to which I gave vent 
in my speech on the Railway Budget last year, 
and that is with regard to the amenities to the 
higher class passengers. I had raised a number 
of questions last year and the Minister seemed 
to hear my remarks very patiently but    
another 

vear has passed by and it appears that nothing 
has been done so far. It may be that there is 
prtjudice against the higher class passengers, 
and everything in this House and in the other 
House is being spoken about the amenities to 
be provided to third class passengers. It is very 
good and it is as it should be. but if we run the 
first and second class coaches on the trains, if 
we charge them those fares, then it is only right 
that their money's worth should be given to the 
higher class travellers. For the last few years 
my experience has been confined to-travelling 
between my home town. Bikaner, and Delhi, 
and Bikaner and Jaipur, and I gave a number of 
instances where the people travelling in the 
first class particularly are undergoing 
hardships. So far nothing has been done, 
because it may be that our Government and a 
large number of hon. Members here do not 
believe in higher class travelling. This year, as 
a member of the Public Accounts Committee, I 
had the opportunity of going to the south, and 
we visited a number of places. I was horrified 
to find that beyond Nagpur, while going to 
Vizagapatam, when we entrained in the first 
class, there were no lights. It was the case not 
only in my compartment; there were seven or 
eight first class compartments and most of 
them had no lights. There were no-switches 
even in some compartments: where there was 
light, the light had' to be put on by naked wires 
being brought together. When we made a 
complaint of it to the station staff,, they said, 
"Do not complain about higher classes. You 
can make a complaint about third class and it 
will be immediately attended to. But in regard 
to the higher classes, nothing can be done." I 
do not know whether our Minister or Deputy 
Minister believes in high class travelling or not, 
but as long as they run these coaches on the 
trains, and they charge the passengers, they 
must attend to their amenities, I was-

undoubtedly a free pass holder but I could have 
paid something to have1 these amenities 
because I was accustomed to these things but in 
my 
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were some other "travellers who had paid for 
it. One gentleman was on the upper berth, 
above me, and when he got on to hii berth, the 
berth was literally sagging and did not permit 
me to sit in my berth. 

SHRI "SHAH NAWAZ KHAN: Was it due 
to the poor material of the berth or to the 
weight of the passenger? 

SHRI JASWANT SINGH: I may inform the 
hon. Minister that the other passenger was a 
very thin fellow. Apart from this, wherever I 
went in the south, I found that my grievances 
on the Northern Railway between Bikaner and 
Delhi and Bikaner and Jaipur are insignificant 
as compared to what I saw in other parts of 
the country. This does not speak very highly 
of the efficiency with which our Railways are 
being handled by our Ministry. 

Another thing I would like to mention'is 
this: Recently I had an unpleasant experience 
in the Bikaner Division of the Northern 
Railwav of seeing freshly painted coaches 
being run, with wet paint in the lavatories and 
compartments. Last time, when I ■was going 
in one of these trains, there were one or two 
passengers with me. One of them had to go to 
the lavatory and he was stuck to the 
commode. I can tell the hon. the Deputy 
Minister. The lavatory is so small that 
whichever way you moved —if you wear 
costly clothes—they become actually 
unwearable, and the result was that after a few 
stations 1 had to contact the conductor and ask 
him to send me to a second class 
compartment. I may have enjoyed the joke if it 
was first April. One could bave believed that 
the Railway Ministry could have indulged in 
this joke if it was first April, but to run first 
class compartments with fresh ■wet paint is 
not a thing on which they can  be  
congratulated. 

 

 
Then another thing which I would like to 

mention is this: Since last year, these air-
conditioned coaches running on our side have 
been withdrawn. My friend, Shri Deokinandan 
Narayan, is not present here, because he was 
complaining that all these air-conditioned and 
first class coaches should be withdrawn and 
more space should be provided for third class 
passengers. As far as those of us who are 
accustomed for a long time to travelling in the 
higher classes are concerned, we feel that 
there is not sufficient fiirst class 
accommodation also. One has to reserve a 
berth a week ahead before he can get a berth. 
However, that apart, our country is is a very 
large country. It is a subcontinent, even a 
continent, I should say, where climatic 
conditions differ from place to place, from 
extreme cold to extreme heat, and so on.. For 
these reasons we have to provide different 
amenities because ours is a welfare State and 
we have to cater to the tastes and the welfare 
of all kinds of people who reside in this land. 

4 P.M. 
SHRI P. N. SAPRU (Uttar Pradesh): It is a 

question of priority. 

SHRI JASWANT SINGH: Quite true; and 
that is exactly why I want you to see to the 
different weather conditions in the different 
parts of the country. 

Last year we were provided with air-
conditioned coaches under the new scheme, 
but that coach has been withdrawn. The 
explanation given by the Minister is that it did 
not bring in sufficient number of passengers. 
Before that we had the air service link also, 
for in Rajasthan there are four or five former 
capitals of former states. They have historical 
importance even now and even now foreig-
ners who visit this country go to these places 
for shooting purposes and for seeeing places 
of    historical    interest 
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and for other purposes. They go there as the 
guests of the Government of India, sent by the 
Government of India. Also at the time of 
integration we were given an undertaking by 
the Government that the importance of these 
places will under no circumstances be 
minimised with the integration of these States 
with Rajasthan State. Well, that undertaking 
naturally has gone to the wind and the 
importance of these places has also been 
considerably reduced. We have been pressing 
time and again that we should be given certain 
facilities and one of these facilities was the 
air-link. This has been withdrawn. And now 
this air-conditioned coach also has been 
withdrawn. The first-class coaches provided, 
though a matter of some satisfaction when we 
think of our experience in other places, is not 
something with which we can be completely 
satisfied. So the result of all this is that the 
foreigners who visit this country and who 
want to see certain peculiar things which exist 
onlv in India, particularly Indian hospitality, 
shooting experience, hunting experience and 
so on which only some of the former States 
can provide, these foreigners find that all these 
attractions are now withdrawn from them. 
This does not do credit to our great country. 
So I should like the hon. Minister, even if it 
means running it at some loss, to give these 
facilities, for the importance of these historical 
cities should be maintained in the interest of 
our country and it will in the long run pay and 
bring in credit to the country as a whole. 

Lastly I want to refer to one point. I do not 
want to take much time of the House. I go 
through the Northern Railway Bulletin which 
sometimes comes to me and there I find that 
they are thinking of providing dust-proof 
carriages by fitting rubber linings to the doors 
and windows of the carriages. This, as far as it 
goes, is something on which I must congra-
tulate the Minister, if they are really keen in 
doing so. But then, generally between what 
they say and what they do there is a wide gap 
But I do hope 117 R.S.D.—5. 

this will be done. This is a very dusty part of 
the country and if one goes from Delhi to 
Bikaner, for example, the hon. Minister, if he 
will honour us with a visit, in summer when 
he gets up in the morning, he will find that 
there is a thick coating of sand dust on him 
and he will under no circumstance cherish 
this. The general public is put to very great 
discomfort on this score. Therefore, if this 
amenity of giving the compartments dust-
proof fittings is really done as soon as 
possible, then it will be a great thing done for 
the people residing in that part of the country 
?nd they will  really  deserve  our thanks. 

SHRI MAHESH SARAN (Bliir): Mr. 
Deputy Chairman, I also join hands with 
others in congratulating not only the hon. 
Minister but also the Administration and those 
people, the employees of the Railways who 
are doing their best to make things easy for the 
general public. It is true that improvement on 
all sides is necessary. But I think the time has 
come when we should concentrate on the 
essentials and not try to make improvements 
all round. For example, there are two vital 
things that at the present time seem to me to 
be very necessary. Firstly there is the removal 
of overcrowding and secondly there is the 
question of keeping the employees contented. 
The employees must be contented, because 
unless they are contented, good work is 
absolutely impossible. I am very glad that a lot 
is being done to make things easy for the 
employees, especially the building of about 
10.000 auarters. Then again in 1957-58. some 
16.000 more quarters are to be built for them. 
There is also the sanction of 1.000 
scholarships of amounts ranging from Rs. 15 
to Rs. 50 per month for technical education to 
certain grades of class TV emnloveps and to 
all grades of class III employees. These are all 
very welcomo. We also find that as a result of 
the interim increase in dearness allowance at 
the rate of Rs. 5 per month recently sanctioned 
by the Government on the recommendation of 
the Pay Commission payable with effect from 
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[Shri Mahesh Saran.] 1st July, 1957, some 
little relief has come to these employees 
although it has been very very small. Next we 
find that there has been an expansion of the 
medical facilities for the railway employees 
and their families. There is another good 
feature and that is the attempt to promote the 
railway employees from class II and class III 
services, to superior services. So all these are 
heartening things. One previous speaker said 
that we alwavs point out the defects and he 
said that it was then not proper that we should 
congratulate the Minister. We in this House 
are only trying to draw the attention of the 
authorities to certain things which seem to us 
to be necessary. That does not mean that we 
do not realise all the good that has been done. 
Those people who travel by trains see how 
things are improving all round and in every 
little thing we feel happier than before. 

The second thing that I was referring to is 
the problem of over-crowding and that is a 
problem which requires great attention. In 
spite of the fact that the number of coaches 
has increased—and I am told 1,500 coaches 
are expected to be produced in 1957-58 and 
1,236 coaches were produced in the previous 
year, and some air-conditioned coaches and 
some dining cars have been removed and third 
class coaches have been attached in their 
places and the number of third-class coaches 
in trains has also been increased, I feel that 
over-crowding continues and it puts the 
general public to great difficulties. 

If electrification which is not necessary is 
stopped and more coaches are made for the 
convenience of the third class passengers, I 
think it will be more helpful and will be a 
very progressive step. 

Now, Sir, I wish to draw the attention of the 
House to a few points which appear to be 
necessary. Although corruption in the 
Railways has decreased,—I can testify to it 
myself because I find that the ticket collec-
tors, both the travelling and those at the 
stations, have improved considerably—the 
goods clerks, I am    afraid 

are not doing what they should do. In every 
big place where there are lots of goods to be 
sent from one place to another, you find that 
there is a general complaint that the goods 
clerks are still continuing to indulge in their 
old practices and they are in a position to do 
that because if goods belonging to a person 
are detained for a day or two, he is put to 
difficulties and these poor people have to pay 
something in order that things may be 
despatched promptly. That is the reason why 
this practice is still continuing and I hope the 
Railway Minister will carefully look into this 
and try to remove this difficulty. 

The three-tier third class compartments are 
really very bad and uncomfortable. I 
mentioned it last time and I wish to repeat 
again that it is really very unkind of the 
Railway authorities to continue to have them. 
Recently, about three days back, 1 went to the 
station and I saw the sleeping coaches with 
the three berths and I found people finding it 
really difficult to get into the top berth. I have 
been telling the Government repeatedly about 
this and I do not see any reason why for a 
little gain, this thing is being allowed to 
continue. There must be only two berths and I 
hope this matter will receive attention. It is 
really funny to see people getting into these 
upper berths. It really amounts to doing 
gymnastics and people cannot sit up in the 
topmost berth. They have to lie down all the 
time. 

SHRI SHAH NAWAZ KHAN: But it is a 
common feature in many other countries. 

SHBI MAHESH SARAN: You are having a 
three-tier system without more space on the 
top berth. Just because we want three-tiers you 
should not make it difficult for people to get 
into the third one. I have seen the other ones, 
having two berths and they are very 
comfortable. After all, you are trying to make 
things comfortable for the people and because 
some other country has this arrangement, it is 
not necessary that you should have this here 
also. I do not think that is any reason at all. 
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SHRI MAHESH SARAN: I tnink probably 
you are a person who knows gymnastics. 

There are one or two very important things 
which I want to bring to the notice of the 
Minister. Tripura and Manipur are two very 
important places in India. In Manipur the rail-
way station is about 134 miles from Imphal. 
There is a train which takes things out from 
that place and through which imports come 
into that place. This place has no other rail 
connection and even the road communication 
is very very difficult. The people get all their 
things, their most essential things, from 
outside and for -that it is necessary that they 
be shown some concession in regard to the 
freight rates charged on the goods, both sent 
out from there and sent in. There was no 
difficulty before Partition but now, after Parti-
tion, many of the railway lines have fallen 
into Pakistan. It is necessary that this point be 
noted down and the people should be allowed 
some  conveniences  of this  nature. 

Then I come to Tripura. It is a jute 
producing area and ail the import and export 
used to be carried on through Pakistan 
because it has a long border with Pakistan.    
But now, 

due to the present difficulties and the strained 
relationship between India and Pakistan, 
nothing is being sent through Pakistan with 
the result that at present, there is about 5| lakh 
maunds of jute lying in Tripura. Out of this, 
about 3| lakh maunds are in the godowns and 
the rest with the cultivators. Jute can only be 
sent out either by air or by train. The nearest 
railway station is about 160 miles off. viz., 
Kalkalighat. The result of this strained 
relation with Pakistan is that the price of jute 
has gone down considerably as it has got 
accumulated. At Calcutta, it is being sold at 
Rs. 23|8 per maund while at Agartala it is 
being sold at Rs. 13/8; it should, in the 
ordinary circumstances, be in the 
neighbourhood of Rs. 18]8. Now, my point is 
that there should be given some concession in 
railway freight for goods both brought in and 
sent out from Kalkalighat so that the difficul-
ties of businessmen may be removed a little 
bit. 

The meetings of the National Railway 
Users' Consultative Committee are held only 
twice a year. I do not think this is enough. It is 
therefore that merely a sort of formal affair 
goes on in these meetings. Therefore, my 
submission would be that if real good work is 
expected from the National Railway Users' 
Consultative Committee, the meetings of this 
body should be held more often than now. 

There is one other point to which I wish to 
draw the attention of the Railway Minister. In 
important places, instead of one third class 
booking office, there should be more. I have 
seen, not once but many times, that people 
have to miss their trains because the queue is 
so long at one window that it is really 
impossible for them to get the ticket before 
the train leaves. Therefore, provision of more 
ticket issuing windows is a thing which will 
be greatly appreciated by the people. The 
booking offices in the city are not very userui 
so far as the village people and tne ordinary 
people are concerned. They rush to the 
railway station ru-ar the train timings    and 
are    not    able to 
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take advantage of the booking offices 
if they are far away from the railway 
stations in the towns, such as it is in 
Delhi. Sir, I once again congratulate 
the Railway Ministry for all the good 
that has been done although there 
are a lot of things yet to be done. 
The railway authorities should be 
more vigilant and should try to avoid 
the accidents which are really mak 
ing people very much afraid of tra 
velling by trains. The accidents occur 
so often that people are not quite sure 
of reaching their destinations safely 
and the people are so very panic- 
stricken that they insist on their re 
latives travelling by train sending a 
telegram to them*on their reaching 
their      destinations      safely. So 
this sort of thing is most discouraging, and 
unless this element of fear and anxiety is 
removed, people will be less happy than they 
should be. 

Thank you, Sir. 

DR. P. J. THOMAS (Kerala): Mr. Deputy 
Chairman, I wish to make a few remarks 
about the financial results of the Railways. It 
is true that in the last two years the net 
earnings of the railways have increased as 
compared to those of the three or four years 
before that, but on the whole, I do not think, 
the financial results are satisfactory, of a very 
large public utility concern like the Railways 

After all the railway is not merely a utility 
concern for rendering service to the society, to 
the passengers or to the consignors of good; it 
has also to be a source of earning more and 
more revenues to the State, and in fact it is for 
this reason also that the Government took over 
this industry from the private companies; 
previously it was largely in the private sector 
and Government took it over in order that, 
apart from ■'unning it as a public utility 
concern, Government might also obtain a 
fairly large amount of revenue and thus reduce 
the burden on the poor taxpayer. But in my 
opinion this object nas not been properly 
carried out. 

You can see it very clearly if you look at it 
in another way. Nov/ on all accounts an 
industry like Uie railways must work on the 
basis of increasing returns, that is to say, as 
the railway milage and traffic increase, there 
should be larger income and the profits must 
be larger, but in this case although the traffic 
has increased considerably the return has not 
proportionately increased and it is because 
there has been an increase of expenditure, 
much of it extravagant expenditure, on the 
railways. There may be several causes for this. 
To my mind, the main cause is the 
considerably increasing expenditure on staff, 
and the desired economy has not been 
practised on the railways sufficiently. Now for 
one thing this can Lc seen from the large 
increase of personnel on the railways. Let us 
take one case. Before the partition of India, 
before the formation of Pakistan from out o\ 
undivided India, in 1938-39, there were about 
45,000 miles of railways in the country and 
railway workers then were, I think, about six 
lakhs of people. Now, after partition, at the 
present time, we have much less of railway 
milage, that is to say, about 35,000 miles of 
railways, but the number of workers has 
increased to one million, i.e. four lakhs more. 
So it is clear that although the milage has gone 
down, the number of workers has increased 
considerably; it has, if not exactly doubled, 
nearly doubled. 

SHRI SHAH NAWAZ KHAN: Has the 
density of traffic gone down too? 

DR. P. J. THOMAS: I do not know, it is for 
the hon. Deputy Minister to find out and 
inform us. 

No"^ compare this with the conditions, say, 
in America. In U.S.A. they have got about 
250,000 miles of railways, 2J lakhs of miles, 
as against about 35,000 here. Even then the 
number of workers is about a million, the 
same as in India. How do you account for 
this? It may be said that in America they have 
carried out more mechanisation and so on and 
that 
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therefore they are able to work with a smaller 
number of workers. But have we not also-
mechanised here? We are going in for more 
electric trains and are adding to our modern 
equipment and are using them more and more. 
Surely therefore such increase of personnel 
and consequently such increase of expenditure 
on them should not be there, and the cost must 
have come down. But that is not the case; it 
has not gone down at all, partly because we 
have been increasing our staff. Many 
departments of Government have been doing 
the same thing. For one thing or other, 
somebody asks for extra staff and that is 
allowed as a matter of course. Of course it 
goes on like that and thus extravagance has 
resulted. 

In my opinion this is most unfair to the 
taxpayer because his burden is not reduced by 
the railways earning larger and larger amounts 
from time to time and contributing to the 
general revenues. 

Then again, Sir, there have been complaints 
about the amenities not oeing adequate and so 
L I do agree with the hon. Member from 
Rajasthan that there are cases where the 
amenities provided are too meagre, and 
probably my friend from Madras who spoke 
about Palani was also right but I hold that, 
generally speaking, the amenities provided are 
good enough for a poor country like India 
where large numbers of people live in huts and 
in congested villages. My point is that we 
should not increase too much the amenities 
provided, at this stage, should not raise them 
to too high levels, but there should be more 
and more facilities for travel and new railway 
lines opened where there exist none at the 
moment. We want, for instance, some lines 
south of Madras. Several places were 
mentioned by a previous speaker. Similarly for 
Kerala also we have been repeatedly speaking 
about the need for a railway line from 
Tellieherry to Mysore Via Coorg, and from 
Cochin to Bodinaika- 

nur on the way to Madurai. This is very 
important because it will serve the large 
plantation areas there. But none of these 
schemes has been sanctioned and huge 
expenditure is going on in certain areas, 
especially wnere the big iron and steel works 
are being constructed. 

Rather than increase the existing amenities 
or put up larger and costlier buildings in places 
of the present serviceable buildings and 
railway stations you should spend more money 
on the laying of small connecting lines so that 
the people badly wanting them may be 
benefited. In this connection I can point to 
some station buildings which were already 
good but which have lately been rebuilt. If at 
all some additions were needed, that much 
could have been made where necessary. 
Rather than do that, big stat;ons are being put 
up at high cost. I am propared to give instances 
of several such places, if necessary, but I shall 
not elaborate this point here. I do feel that in 
this country we should economise in this 
direction. By all means construct workers' 
quarters, but they should not be very 
expensive; we canot afford it in the present 
state of our country. Take the case of Japan, 
for instance, where the people are 
comparatively more well-to-do. Yet I 
understtind the conveniences they give to the 
railway passengers are less than ours. The 
railway stations, I hear, are very much smaller 
than ours and they manage with lesser 
conveniences than ours, but here, where there 
is something good already, where there are 
fairly large and good stations already, you find 
much larger and finer stations being put up just 
for show. On the other side of the picture, as I 
have mentioned earlier, there are areas in the 
country which have no railways at all. Of 
course, I do appreciate the idea of there being 
more amenities for the III Class passengers; I 
do support that and I do not. mind if even the 
upper class passengers got less amenities on 
account of more amenities provided for the       
III      Class      passengers       but 
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even more important than all that, 
we want the opening of railways in 
areas where there are no railways, 
and also some of the conveniences 
mentioned by the Member who just 
spoke, who spoke about the necessity 
for making it more convenient for the 
III Class passengers to purchase their 
tickets. I am not speaking of over 
crowding here. What I mean is this. 
At some stations where there are a 
large number of passengers lining up 
to purchase their tickets to travel by 
a certain train you will find that they 
have not enough time to purchase 
their tickets and the inconvenience 
they feel is only because the tickets 
are sold by only one person. I have 
seen some places where this is the 
case. Instead of mitigating these diffi 
culties, to think of increasing the 
travel amenities at this stage of our 
country, to my mind, is going too far. 
My     point therefore      is      that, 
while there has to be more expenditure on 
expansion of the railway systems there should 
be more economy in expenditure in directions 
where such expenditure is not warranted, and 
it should be judged from the point of view of 
additional conveniences given to the people, 
not more amenities but additional travel facili-
ties given to the people. We want that the 
advantages flowing* from railway transport 
should be extended to those other parts which 
are not so prominent now. When that is done, 
you will of course find that the railway reve-
nues will increase and there will be much 
larger amounts left for contribution to the 
general revenues. In fact my main contention 
is that the taxpayer's interests are not looked 
after properly and when the railway revenue 
expands it is all spent on increase of staff and 
in extravagance of all kinds. To my mind 
much more important than the enquiry into the 
railway freight structure is the question of 
cutting down expenditure in the railways. Of 
course it may be asked. "Are you not for 
increasing emplo-ment?" Yes, I am, but not 
for extravagant kind of employment. We are 
in 

a country where millions of people are still 
unemployed and under-employed and we 
cannot have a certain number of people alone 
comfortably placed, drawing good salaries 
and so on. The unemployed and under-
employed people have also to bear the burden 
of keeping these people in good salaries. The 
unemployed people have also to pay the taxes 
on things which they cannot but purchase for 
their sustenance. We cannot ignore such a 
state of affairs. I am not going into the 
question of the Pay Commission's interim 
report, but their interim recommendation of an 
increase in pay has meant a large increase in 
expenditure on the railways. On that point I 
shall speak on another occasion. 

Sir, we should move in the right direction. 
My main point is that there should be much 
larger economy in expenditure in the 
Railways; the Central revenues should get a 
much larger amount from the Railway reve-
nues and thus the burden on the taxpayer must 
be considerably diminished.   Thank  you. 
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SHRI   AKBAR   ALI   KHAN:   Refri 
gerator? i 

SHRI  DEOKINANDAN  NARAYAN: 
Ventilated? 

SHRI N. C. SEKHAR (Kerala): Are we 
s i t t ing beyond 5 O'clock? 

MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN: Mr. Kapoor, 
you must finish, now. It is five  minutes  past  
five. 

SHRI JASPAT ROY KAPOOR: Five 
minutes? Yes, five minutes are more than 
enough for me. 

MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN: No, no finish   
it   now. 

SHRI JASPAT ROY KAPOOR: That is 
what I am doing, Sir. 
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MKSSAGE FROM THE LOK SABH 

THE CENTRAL SALES TAX (AMENDMENT BILL 
1958. 

MR. DEPUTY 
CHAIRMAN: Then is a message from the 
Lok Sabha. 

SECRETARY: Sir, I have to report to the 
House the following message received from 
the Lok Sabha, signed by the Secretary of the 
Lok Sabha. 

"!&i accordance with the provi 
sions of Rule 96 of the Rules of 
Procedure and Conduct of Busines* 
in Lok Sabha, I am * directed to 
•enclose herewith a copy of the 
Central Sales Tax (Amendment) 
Bill, 1958, as passed by Lok Sabha, 
at its sitting held on the 25th 
February,  1958. .. 

The Speaker has certified that thit • Bill is a 
Money     Bill     within th» meaning of 
article 110 of the Constitution of India." 

I ,lay the Bill on the Table. 

MR. DEPUTY CHAIRMAN: The House 
stands adjourned till 11 A.M. tomorrow. 

The House  then  adjourned 
 at seven minutes past five of 
the clock till eleven of    the 
clock    on    , Wednesday,    tbe 
26th February 1958. 


